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WHAT CAN YOU DO TO REDUCE CRIME ON SALISBURY PLAIN?  
 

If any crime is taking place call 999 and do not under any circumstances challenge the 

offenders.  
Report suspicious activity to PLAINWATCH (01980 674700) or 
PLAINWATCH@landmarc.mod.uk. The more information received the better, e.g. time, 
place, vehicle registration, description of individuals and vehicles.  
 

Health and Safety reminder for all Military Training Areas and Ranges:  
 

Do not touch or tamper with Military debris.  
Wash your hands before you eat.  
Clean your footwear before you enter your car or home.  

 

USEFUL NUMBERS 
 
EMERGENCY SERVICES 
 
DOCTORS 
DURRINGTON Avon Valley Practice Surgery  01980 652378  
DURRINGTON Cross Plains Surgery    01980 652221  
UPAVON  Avon Valley Practice Surgery, Fairfield 01980 630221 
 

HOSPITAL 
 

SALISBURY DISTRICT HOSPITAL    01722 336262 
  
POLICE 
 

POLICE  101     
 

OTHERS  
 

ELECTRICITY    0800 072 72 82 
ENVIRONMENTAL AGENCY  0800 80 70 60     
FLOOD LINE     0345 988 1188  
GAS      0800 111 999   
PLAINWATCH    01980 674700    
  
DURRINTON LINK 
 

LINK (Durrington & District)   01980 594857  
   
SCHOOLS 
 

DURRINGTON, Avon Valley Secondary School  01980 652467 
FIGHELDEAN, St Michael’s C of E Primary 01980 670268 
NETHERAVON, All Saints’ C of E Primary  01980 670339 
RUSHALL, Rushall C of E Primary   01980 630360    
PEWSEY, Pewsey Vale Secondary School  01672 565000  
 

WILTSHIRE COUNCIL 
 

BIN COLLECTIONS    0300 456 0102  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-collection-day  
 

HOUSEHOLD RECYCLING CENTRES (HRC)  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres  

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres
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The next  
Newsletter deadline is 

 

FRIDAY 
22nd March 2019 

 

Emails are preferred but all 
items for inclusion, whether they 

are handwritten, typed or via   
e-mail, MUST be submitted by 

the deadline date. 
These articles may be handed in 

to any Newsletter Committee     
member.   

 

Please send e-mails to  
enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 

Enford Newsletter Committee 
reserves the right to reject or    

omit from publication any  
material that is considered by 

majority of Committee Members 
to be detrimental to any person 

or which is not in the best  
interest of the community as a 

whole.   
All letters and articles must be 
signed, but the Committee will 
withhold the name of the writer 

if this is requested when  
submitted. 

Useful Telephone Numbers/ 
Bin Collections/Recycling/ 
Crime reduction 

 
2 

Next Newsletter Deadline/ 
Advance Notice 

3 

Team Vicar’s Musings 4 

Church Services/Parish News 5 

Film Club/Save the Date 6 

Gardening Club/ 
Bridge & Whist Group 

7 

Camera Club/ 
Shout Out to Local Youth 

8 

Swan Craft/Netheravon Library/
Defibrillator 

9 

Age UK plea/Victim Support/ 
Youth Club/Football 

10 

The Hub Café/SchoolReaders plea/ 
Parish Council Meeting dates 

11  

Mobile Library/Lenten Lunches 12 

Little Phoenix Toddlers/Thank You/ 
Nearly New Sale 

13 

Jumble Sale/ 
Location of Dog Mess Bins 

14 

Mothering Sunday 15 

Parish Council Minutes 16-17 

Newsletter Notice/ 
Enford Community Fund/Darts/
SPTA news/Local MP 

18 

Advertising  19-25 

Village Hall Diary  26 

Village Committees 27 

March Diary 28 

Advance 
Warning! 

 

Easter this year 
will fall over what 

would normally be the  
Newsletter Deadline Weekend.   
As a result please be aware that 

the deadline for the May 
edition will be  

Friday 12th April. 



www.enfordnewsletter.org                                 March 2019

4 

A word from Philip Bromiley our Team Rector: 

The Emu 
There were three vicars meeting over lunch confiding in one another. The first 
vicar said, “my secret sin is I just love to gamble, I can’t walk past a bookies 
without a flutter.” The second vicar said, “My secret sin is drink, I can’t walk 
past a pub without a tipple.” The third vicar sympathetically joined in and  
confessed, “My secret sin is that I’m a dreadful gossip, and I can't wait to finish 
this meal!” 

I wonder if you like gossiping? Do you gossip the Gospel? What do you say to 
people about your beliefs? Why not gossip the word EMU? Don’t worry, I  
haven’t gone loopy, let me explain. When I think of an EMU I tend to think of 
Rod Hull and that rather vicious bird that would attack anyone at any given  
moment. If you started to say something he didn’t like, he’d begin to snarl and 
then finally pounce and go for the jugular. Nobody was safe: Michael Parkinson, 
Johnny Carson and even the Queen Mother’s Bouquet of flowers got the EMU 
treatment. 

EMU reminds me of three aspects of Jesus’ character. He was Extravagant,  
Miraculous and Universal. These are worth gossiping about. In the first miracle, 
Jesus demonstrated the extravagance of God by not just turning water into 
wine, but changing it so that the wine became wine of the finest vintage. The 
extravagant miracle was universal too… the jars were part of the Jewish  
tradition regarding the need to wash and be cleansed as part of the Jewish rites 
of Purification. No longer would there just be a few who could receive the 
promise of purity before God, through Jesus, all nations are afforded the same 
opportunity. Jesus is not to be restricted to the privileged few. Jesus and His 
message is for everyone. 

Let me tell you a strange fact about an EMU. An EMU was selected to be on the 
Australian flag (with a Kangaroo) because it can’t travel backwards. An EMU has 
to move forwards. Is your life moving forward in the way you’d like?  Invest 
some time in exploring the extravagant, miraculous, universal Jesus. 
 
Best wishes 
Philip 

———————————————oOo——————————————— 
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ALL SAINTS CHURCH, ENFORD  
Services 

PARISH NEWS  
 

A really important day coming up!  
 

On Sunday 10 March Nicholas Holtam, Bishop of Salisbury, is coming to 
preach at our 10:30am Team Service at Netheravon.  
 
Do come and hear what he has to say - it's sure to be interesting coming from 
our Bishop - and meet him over coffee after the Service. This will be a very 
special occasion - do join us!    
 

CHURCH ELECTORAL ROLL 

 

 

More information, help and details of other Avon Valley church services can be 

found on the website at www.avonriverteam.org.uk  

7th Holy Communion, 9.30am 

14th Team Service, Durrington 10:30am  

21st Easter Day, Holy Communion 9.30am   

28th Evensong, 6pm 

April 

Services in the 7 churches in the Avon River Team and Minutes of  
PCC meetings can be found at: www.avonriverteam.org.uk. 

March 

3rd Holy Communion, 9.30am 

10th Team Service, Netheravon, with the 
Bishop of Salisbury  10:30am  

17th Breakfast Church, 9.30am   

24th Evensong, 6pm 

31st Mothering Sunday Evensong, 6pm 

The Church’s Electoral Roll is the register of its voting members; it is a list of 
those qualified to attend and to vote at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting. 
Electoral rolls provide an indication of the real membership and strength of the 
church. 

There is a requirement that the Enford Church should provide a New 
Electoral Roll every six years, and that time is now. Everyone currently on 
the Roll that wishes to stay on it, and anyone who would like to enrol, 
needs to complete a new Application For Enrolment.  

Please contact Lyn Riche on 01980-670489 or 
email riche.linda@gmail.com for more information. 

http://www.avonriverteam.org.uk./
mailto:riche.linda@gmail.com
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Tuesday March 26th “Bohemian Rhapsody” 
 

A foot-stomping celebration of the band “Queen”, 

their music and their extraordinary lead singer  
Freddie Mercury, who defied stereotypes and  
shattered convention to become one of the most 

beloved entertainers on the planet.  
Following the meteoric rise of the band through their 
iconic songs and revolutionary sound, their near-

implosion as Mercury's lifestyle spirals out of con-
trol, and their triumphant reunion on the eve of Live 

Aid, where Mercury, facing a life-threatening illness, leads the band in one of the 

greatest performances in the  
history of rock music, cementing the legacy of a band that was always more like a 
family whose members continue to inspire outsiders, dreamers and music lovers 

to this day. 

Tickets £5.00 each 
To book tickets and for more information contact 01980 670501  

or e-mail: enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com   
 
 

Doors open 7.00pm   Film Starts at 7.30 pm   
Drinks available from the Bar 

 

The film for April will be “Stan & Ollie”. 
 

If you would like to be included in our e-mail contact list for all  
Enford Village Hall events, including the film nights, please let us know. 

*Lifts can be arranged if you let us know in advance* 

ENFORD VILLAGE HALL FILM CLUB 

The Village Hall 10th Anniversary June 2019 – Save the Date! 
Time flies and it is almost ten years since the new Village Hall was opened in  

June 2009.   It has been a great success and is used by many clubs and classes, as well 
as being a very popular venue for children’s parties, anniversaries,  

weddings and birthdays! 

 

The Committee would like to invite everyone to a 10th Anniversary Party on  
Friday 7th June 6.00 p.m. to 8.00 p.m.     

Drinks and small eats will be provided by the Committee to say “Thank You” to 
everyone for their support over the past ten years and to raise a glass to the next 

decade!   

mailto:enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com
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Thursday 14
th

 March 2019   7.00 pm 
 

Spring Perennials Rob Hardy 
 

Rob Hardy is the husband of Rosy Hardy 
of Hardy’s Cottage Garden Plants. 

 
The nursery is famed for growing tough 
and resilient herbaceous perennials. This 
is mainly due to growing them outside all 
year round, ensuring they are not  
overwatered. The nursery has now gone 
peat free with some success. Rob will be 
speaking on Spring Perennials and will 
have some plants for sale on the evening. 

 

Do come and join us.  All are very welcome.   

 

Lifts can be arranged, please ask.  
 

Cost £4.00 
 

Plants for sale/coffee/tea/raffle. 

As always meetings are at Enford Village Hall, SN9 6DD.  
 

Starting time 7.15 pm Doors open 7.00 pm 
 

Further details from Fanny Middleton, 01980 671645, 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com  

 

 

CONTRACT BRIDGE/WHIST GROUP         
THE PHOENIX HALL, NETHERAVON 

EVERY MONDAY AFTERNOON 2-4pm  
£2 PER SESSION. TEA/COFFEE INCLUDED.              

NO JOINNG FEE. CAKES ACCEPTED! 
 

WE’RE HERE FOR BEGINNERS TOO.  TUITION BOOKS FOR SALE @£2.50. 
 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS WELCOME TO HELP TEACH BRIDGE TO BEGINNERS.                                         
THIS IS A FUN GROUP WHO PLAY FOR ENJOYMENT. 

 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS ARE ALSO WELCOME TO BRING A 4SOME (AND A TABLE) IF YOU  
HAVE FRIENDS WHO PLAY REGULARLY. 

mailto:fannysurtees@btinternet.com
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 Enford Camera Club 

 

The next meeting of Enford Camera Club will be at 8.00pm 
on  

Thursday 7th March 2019 at Enford Village Hall.  
Bring along your photos of snow scenes and spring flowers. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

All Saints’ Church Enford by Martin Webb  

We will be discussing plans for summer outings and the next 
lectures. We will also talk about the potential  

Enford Information Noticeboard. 

The camera club charge only £3 per evening.  
You don’t have to join the club, just turn up for the night. 

Contact: 
 enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com  

to the Youth of the Area! 
If you could spare a few hours of your time, both the 
Newsletter and the Village Hall could benefit so much 

from your input – and you’d have an extra skill to put on 
your CV.   

Please contact either  enfordnewsletter @gmail.com  
or call 671784 and/or 

enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com  01980 670501 

mailto:enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com
mailto:enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com
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Do you enjoy making and creating? 
 

If you enjoy hobbycraft, be it with wool, fabric, beads, felt, paper etc.         
then please come and join us at The Swan on Tuesday mornings  

10.00am - 12.00noon 
 

Any craft medium you may be interested in will be very welcome. 
Feel free to bring along any samples of your creations to show and  

share (or just yourself). 
 

Anybody who may be slightly interested is more than welcome! 
 

For more information contact Jacki Brightman—01980 671598 
 

 

 

 

ENFORD DEFIBRILLATOR 
 The  defibrillator is in a yellow box on the wall of 

 
Hill House, 9 Longstreet, SN9 6DD                Grid Ref  SU142515. 

  
It is located in the centre of Enford 25m north of The Swan next to the 

parish notice boards. 
  

If you think you need to use the defibrillator call 999.  
The Emergency Service will give you the code to get into the cabinet.  

YOU CAN READ MORE ABOUT IT AT WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG WHERE YOU 

WILL ALSO FIND A LINK TO A SHORT VIDEO SHOWING YOU HOW TO USE IT. 

Netheravon Library   
 

 

Netheravon Library (on High Street) is open on  
 

Mondays 1pm to 7pm and  
Thursdays 1pm to 5pm.   

 

There is a good selection of children’s and adults’ fiction and non-fiction 
books. 

   
 

DVDs and audio books can be hired and there is a computer for public use.   
 

Come and discover the delights of your local library.  
  

http://WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG
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FUN FOOTBALL SESSIONS (Age 5yrs to 11yrs) 
 

EVERY SATURDAY MORNING  
(during school term time) 

  

AT ENFORD VILLAGE HALL   
 

10 until 11 am     £2.50 a session 
 

For the dates for the next coaching sessions or further  
information please contact Steve Todd on 01980 670934  

 

Any child who wants to take part should be aged between 5 and 11     
years old and they should bring their own shin pads, suitable footwear  

and a drink. 
 

FA Level 1 and 2 Coaches, CRB checked  

 

      

 

 

 

Enford & Avon Valley Youth Club 

Join us every Friday 6pm-8pm Phoenix Hall Netheravon 

Do you have some time to spare to support local 
older people?   

 
Information about all our roles can be found: 

 on our website www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk or  

 by calling our office on  01380 727767  

 or emailing us at volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk  
 

Whatever your reason for volunteering, we’d be delighted to hear from you.   

http://www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk
mailto:volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk
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Dates for Enford Parish Council Meetings in 2019. 
 
Meetings are held in the VILLAGE HALL and start at 7.30pm unless otherwise stated. 
 
DATE:      MEETING: 
 
Tuesday, March 12th    Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, April 9th       Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, May 14th      Parish Council A G M - 6.30pm 
     Annual Parish Meeting - 7.30pm 
 
Tuesday, June 11th     Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, July 9th      Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, September 10th    Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, October 8th      Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, November 12th    Parish Council 
 
Tuesday, December 3rd     Precept only meeting 
 
Tuesday, December 10th   Parish Council 

MORE VOLUNTEERS  
NEEDED IN WILTSHIRE 

TO LISTEN TO CHILDREN READ 
IN PRIMARY SCHOOLS 

 

Can you spare an hour or two 
a week to listen to children 
read in a primary school?  
The reading charity 
Schoolreaders is looking for 
volunteers to carry out this 
important role. 
 

Our volunteers find the 
scheme incredibly rewarding, 
knowing that a few hours 
helping a child learn to read 
each week can have such a 
great impact on their life 
chances.  
 

Please visit the website 

www.schoolreaders.org  to 
join or call 01234 924111 for 

further information. 

http://www.schoolreaders.org
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Mobile Library Service  
 

The mobile library visits Enford, Water Lane every four weeks 
on a Friday  

3.45 – 4.10pm.  
 

For adults, there is a large range of information, books and novels, ranging from the latest 
thriller to best-selling autobiographies, cookery and gardening.  There is also a wide  
selection of large print and talking books. 
 

If you are a parent with young children, you will find a great range of picture books and 
story CDs for them to enjoy; there are information books and plenty of exciting reading for 
older children as well. 
 

There is access to the whole county stock through the Wiltshire Libraries online  
catalogue.  Books, audio books and DVDs can be requested on the mobile or online and 
collected by customers from the mobile library.  All children’s stock can be requested free 
of charge with a small fee for adult requests.  You can also use your membership card at 
any Wiltshire library and return books to the mobile library. 
 

 It is free to join and there are no fines for overdue books on the mobile library. 
 It's easy to join, just bring along proof of your name and address and the friendly 

Mobile Manager will sign you up straight away – they are always happy to help.  
 The mobile has full accessibility and is fitted with a customer lift. 
 

 Future stop dates:- 
Mar 15, Apr 12 and May 10 

More information about the mobile library service is available online at  
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/ 

http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/


www.enfordnewsletter.org                                 March 2019

13 

This month only: 

Little Phoenix Toddlers 

presents  
a Nearly New Sale of  

Baby, Toddler and Children’s clothing,  

Toys and other items on  

Saturday 2nd March 11am – 1pm  

Phoenix Hall Netheravon Free Entry  

Bag a bargain and a piece of cake at our nearly new sale 

For a table contact Alice at awootton1@hotmail.co.uk 

 

Little Phoenix Toddlers  
 

We meet every  

Monday morning at  

Phoenix Hall Netheravon 9am to 11:30am  

£1.50 per family  

Parents, babies and toddlers all welcome 

Contact Alice at awootton1@hotmail.co.uk 

 

Margaret and Rus would like to thank Clare and Andy for  
coming to her aid when she got snowbound recently. The family also 

add their thanks for their love and support with Rus following the  
sudden and unexpected death of a close family member.    

mailto:awootton1@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:awootton1@hotmail.co.uk
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               Village Hall 

         Saturday 9th March at 2pm 

Please come along and give your support. 

 All proceeds will go to the  

Stars Appeal (Salisbury Hospital.’s Charity)   

ENFORD VILLAGE – DOG MESS BINS 

This image  
represents the bins 
available for 
bagged dog mess 
in the village.  
They have been 
paid for by the  
Parish Council who 
also pay for their 
regular emptying.  
This is to try keep 
the kerbs, walks 
and paths etc. 
around the village 
as clean and  
pleasant as  
possible for  
everyone to enjoy.   

Please clean up after your dog and use these bins provided.   

Thank you. 

This map is for representational purposes only and not to scale. 
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Both historically and nowadays, churchgoers in England worship at their  

nearest parish or 'daughter church' most Sundays in the year.  Centuries ago 

it was considered important for people to return to their home or 'mother' 

church once a year, so each year in the middle of Lent, everyone would visit 

their 'mother' church - the main church or cathedral of the area.  Mothering 

Sunday is the fourth Sunday of Lent.  Although we often refer to it as  

Mothers’ Day’, there is no connection to the American festival of that name. 

Many historians think that it was the return to the 'Mother' church which led to 

the tradition of children, particularly those working as domestic servants, or as 

apprentices, being given the day off to visit their mother and family.   

Inevitably the return to the 'mother' church became an occasion for family 

reunions.  It was common in those days for children to leave home for work 

once they were ten years old.  As they walked along the country lanes, the 

children would pick wild flowers to take to church or give to their mother as a 

small gift. 

The reason the magazine cover has a cake on it is that Mothering Sunday was 

also known as Refreshment Sunday because the fasting rules for Lent were 

relaxed that day.  In particular Simnel cake, a fruit cake with two layers of 

almond paste, one on top and one in the middle would be eaten.  There would 

also be 11 balls of marzipan icing on top representing the 11 disciples - Judas 

is not included.  Traditionally, sugar violets would also be added, representing 

the flowers brought by the children. 

The name Simnel probably comes from the Latin word simila which means a 

fine wheat flour usually used for baking a cake.  However, there’s also a  

legend that a man called Simon and his wife Nell argued over whether the 

cake for Mothering Sunday should be baked or boiled. In the end they did 

both, so the cake was named after both of them: SIM-NEL. 

http://www.bbc.co.uk/religion/religions/christianity/holydays/lent_1.shtml
http://www.bbc.co.uk/food/simnel_cake
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 ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL (For future meetings see p11) 

Abridged Draft Minutes of the meeting of 22nd January 2019 Held in the Village Hall  
 
Cllr Mark Hiskett (Vice Chairman) chaired the meeting in the absence of  
Cllr Richard Roberts (Chairman).  The meeting was opened at 19.45hrs. 
 

19/002 Public Questions 

i. Mike Germany raised two points relating to Fifield.  Firstly, what was being done about a 
new Salt Bin for the junction of the lane to Fifield from the A345?  This was last discussed 
at the meeting of April 10th 2018 item18/034.ii. There is a Wiltshire Council salt bin on 
Aster land in Grants Road.  It was thought this could be moved to the Fifield junction with 
the A345.  Cllr Hiskett suggested this should be an item for discussion at the next  
meeting. 

Secondly Mike raised the question of dog mess along the paths which has not got any 
better since a new bin was installed by the Parish Council last July.  Dog mess is still  
being found in residents’ wheelie bins and sometimes bagged but left in situ or simply left 
in the middle of the paths untouched.  Cllr Hiskett explained that the bin emptying which 
the Parish pay for will only happen if the bin is at the roadside, the collectors will not go 
along footpaths to find it. There is no simple solution as the path and individual dog  
walkers cannot be monitored.  There is a big swing to self-help in the parishes as the 
County Council are less able to fund everything.  Mike Germany said he had contributed 
to this ethos by digging out 3 drains which were completely blocked up and creating  
flooding along the Coombe to Enford road every time it rains heavily.  He can do no more 
and Cllr Harbottle will again ask the Council to come and fully clear the drains right the 
way through. 

ii. Robin from Water Lane attended the meeting.  He too was concerned about the 
amount of dog mess in the verges along Water Lane.  With all vegetation at its shortest it 
would appear the problem is noticeably greater.  Another new dog bin might help the 
problem, Cllr Hiskett suggested a notice in the Newsletter, Cllr Christie-Rundle suggested 
signs through the village to indicate the location of dog bins and stickers on the bins  
identifying their usage were also suggested. 

Robin also wanted to alert the Council to a major rat problem on the Allotment at the  
bottom of Water Lane. It was suggested the Clerk should send a letter to the tenant and 
the situation should be more closely managed. 

19/004 MOD/Army Matters 

WO2 Jeff Payne had not responded to the Notice of a meeting nor had he sent a report.  
It was recalled from a previous meeting that there are now Military Police attending to the 
Plain (as well as the rest of the County) and their numbers were scheduled to increase to 
6 in the coming months. 

19/005 Unitary Council Matters 

WCllr Ian Blair-Pilling first mentioned two subjects that had been agreed in Cabinet – 
Firstly, the ‘handing over’ of land from Wiltshire Council to local town/parish Councils.   
In this instance he mentioned Devizes and this is in principle the method by which  
Enford hopes to extend the Playpark area.  (This should happen in the early part of 2019).   
Secondly, Cabinet had agreed to set up two Housing Companies mainly for Social  
Housing which is not currently easy to obtain - for example for people (children) coming 
out the Care system and also for the likes of ‘key workers’ who might otherwise have 
large commuting costs and inconvenience.  The Housing Development Companies would 
develop the land themselves rather than award it to Contractors. 

-The Royal Artillery Museum’s planned move from Woolwich to West Camp at  
Netheravon is progressing with an Open Day for discussion of the project on Tuesday 29th 
January in the Phoenix Hall in Netheravon.  This is open to everyone and will last all day. 
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-Rights of Way project in the Tidworth Area.  WCllr Blair-Pilling is very much behind this 
project which aims to get more people of all age groups out in the open, using the Public 
Rights of Way (PRoWs).  Nick Cowan, who is Wiltshire’s only representative of PRoWs, is 
assisting in the project and has given a presentation on getting more groups of people 
involved with the countryside.  Farmers, ramblers, the Mens Shed groups, schools and 
groups of all ages and interests will be encouraged to get together to enjoy and care for/
maintain the countryside.  There is an initial budget of £6,000 (coming jointly from the 
Health & Wellbeing, Capital Grants and Youth budgets).  Mary Towle, Clerk to  
Netheravon is also very involved.  It is hoped that the Ludgershall Mens Shed group will 
be able to make new styles for example but the main objective is to get more people  
taking responsibility for the PRoWs. 

- WCllr Blair-Pilling reported on the book ‘Village Soldiers’.  The initial print run of 100 
copies have all been sold.  Likewise a further print run of 30 and the current print run of 20 
books are in the process of being sold.  There will be a meeting on 30th January to review 
the whole project by all those who contributed. 

Cllr Hiskett asked about the proposed site for the Royal Artillery Museum – circa 100 
acres? and was concerned about sightlines for example when turning on to or off the 
A345 which is already a dangerous, fast road.  WCllr Blair-Pilling said the exact size of 
the area wasn’t decided/known as yet but there would of course be all kinds of ‘diligence’ 
and consultation before actual work went ahead. 
 

19/009 Matters Arising 

i. Update on the Playpark extension.   The cogs are slowly ticking on this and the Council 
must be patient. 

ii. Update on the Allotment site.  Only one person has shown interest in an Allotment.  
When he is able, Cllr Roberts will ‘walk the site’ with the enquiry.  The notice continues to 
run in the Newsletter asking any interested people to contact the Clerk in the first  
instance. 

iii. Update on ‘Village Gates’.  Cllr Roberts has looked at potential sites with an  
experienced person on the matter and it was agreed that where there may have been a 
possible site, the verges are too narrow to allow for such an installation.   Cllr Harbottle 
said the cost of gates, whilst possibly helping to slow the traffic, could be in the region of 
£2,500 to £3,000 per pair and felt the village would get more benefit from purchasing a 
second Speed Indicator Device (SID). It was agreed that gates should go on the ‘back 
burner’.  WCllr Blair-Pilling said grants of up to 60% were available from the Community 
Area Transport Group(CATG). 

iv. Update on the Speed Indicator Device (SID).  This is currently in the Chairman’s  
garage awaiting installation.  A trained person needs to install the equipment and is also 
required when it gets moved.  Cllr Waight has cut back overhanging branches in its initial 
location though it is envisaged that it will be alternated on the north and south sides of the 
road. 

v. Review of the Christmas tree and the WWI memorial; tree and plaque.   It was  
generally felt that the Christmas tree was a success and well received in the village.   

The Memorial tree – a Weeping Beech – has been planted in the Community Garden at 
the junction of Enford Hill and the A345, with an engraved plaque at its base.  Photos of 
its ‘dedication’ and a write up have been sent to the Newsletter. 

vi. Cllr Harbottle announced his intention to resign from the Parish Council at the end of 
March.  He has now served on the Council 6 years.  
 

A full version of the draft minutes is available to read on the Enford Newsletter 

website. 
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COME AND JOIN US 
    FOR  AN EVENING OF DARTS 

 

Every Wednesday 
8.30pm at  
The Swan 

  

The Enford Community Fund  
 

Funding is available to help projects/events in the Parish of Enford (which  
includes East and West Chisenbury, Coombe, Fiffield and Littlecott). 
 

Applications for awards must be made to the treasurer, Amanda Farrow, by email or l 
etter, no later than the first day of the award month (March and September). 
 

amanda.farrow@chisenbury.co.uk or 537 East Chisenbury. 
 

The following guidelines will be followed in allocating funds: 
1. Awards will be considered every 6 months in March and September. 
2. Awards will be made for individual projects and are not designed to allow  

awardees to become reliant on the award on an annual/regular basis. 
3. Awards will be made to causes that benefit the community and not specific  

individuals. 
4. No awards will exceed £1,000. 
5. For any award to be made, there must be agreement by at least 75% of the  

Committee. 

SPTA NEWS 
 

For Salisbury Plain Training Area News,  
giving times of live firing, current and  

upcoming exercises go to 
 

https://www.gov.uk/government/
publications/salisbury-plain-training-

area-spta-newsletter 

Newsletter Committee Announcement 
 

The Newsletter Committee are sad to announce the departure 
of their Chair, Clare Burge.  Clare has kindly given her time to 
the Committee for a number of years, firstly as a Committee  

Member and latterly as Chair.  We are all extremely grateful to 
her and wish Clare the very best for the future. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter
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Telephone: 01980 670348 
 
www.themotorgarage.co.uk 
enquiries@themotorgarage.co.uk 

OTOR     ARAGE 

The Motor Garage 
Netheravon, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP4 9RH 

THE 

LTD 

M NASH & P WILKINS 
 

ALL LANDSCAPING WORK  
UNDERTAKEN 

*FENCING* 
*PATIOS*PATHS*PONDS* 

*BRICKWORK* 
*HEDGECUTTING* 

*GARDEN CLEARANCE* 
*GRASSCUTTING* 

 

Tel:  MIKE 01980 635324 

WILTSHIRE WILLOW: 
LOGS AND FIREWOOD FOR SALE 

Seasoned and split logs, kindling and firewood 
Ideal for wood-burning stoves and open fires 

*Trailer loads for £85.00  *Weekend bags for £20.00 
Kindling on request. 

To order your free delivery, please call Martin on 07788 429772 
DELIVER FREE WITHIN 5 MILE RADIUS OF ENFORD 

 

Ring Donna  

on 

07711 579403 

 
Advertise in the newsletter 

£22 per 1/8 page  £48 per 1/3 page  

£60 per 1/2 page  and £100 per full page  
for 10 issues 
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18 The Bluestone Centre, Sunrise Way, Solstice Park, Amesbury, Wiltshire,  

SP4 7YR 
T: 01980 258472     E: equidae-equineservices@outlook.com 

 

 

We sell a variety of 

Equine Feed, Supplements and Health Care Products 

Field and Stable Accessories 

High Viz items 

 Equine and Small Animal Bedding 

Poultry Feed, Oyster Shell and Grit 

Dog and Cat Feed 

Small Animal Feed 

If you require something not in stock, let us know and we will try 

to get it for you. 

 

Also Available 

Rug Wash and Reproofing Service 

Horse Trailer Hire 

Delivery can be arranged for larger orders 

 

Opening Times  

Monday and Tuesday 5.00pm – 7.00pm 

Wednesday 1.30pm – 7.00pm 

Thursday and Friday 8.30am – 6.00pm 

Saturday 9.00am – 5.30pm 

Sunday 10.00am – 2.00pm 
 

A SELECTION OF BRANDS AVAILABLE 

NAF - PURE FEEDS – BAILEYS – DENGI – SPILLERS - DODSON & HORRELL - AL-

LEN & PAGE  THUNDERBROOK – SARACEN - TOP SPEC – MOLLICHAFF – 

CHUDLEYS – SKINNERS -   PEGASUS – MENDIP - NATURAL FLAKE - NEDZ BED 

– EASIBED – AUBICHICK - BLISS – PILLOW WAD 

mailto:equidae-equineservices@outlook.com
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Prix Fixe  
 

Our fab Prix Fixe menu is still available Wednesday—Friday lunch times &  
Wednesday, Thursday evenings! 

2 courses for £20 
3 courses for £25 

We also offer sensible ’lunchtime sized’ glasses of paired wines for each course 
 

We would love to remind everyone that the pub is now open Wednesday – Sunday 
 

01980 671124 
 

ENGLISH COUNTRY GARDENS 
Garden & lawn maintenance, hedge and tree work, fences, driveways & weed control 

Garden waste removed. 

Qualified, fully insured and licensed, 23 years experience 
 

WE SUPPLY 
Mushroom compost, manure, Pro Grow, woodchips, gravel, stone & scalpings 

Loads of logs by size: £80, £140, £180 

                All seasoned & dry native species. 

      Can stack 

                     Bags of kindling: £4.50 or 5 bags for £20 
 

Call or text Nick on 07835299247 

Free Delivery 
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Carpentry & Joinery 
Building Works & Maintenance 

Bathrooms and Kitchens 
 

Please Call 
01980 630545 

Or 
07759 586162 

 

MODERN & TRADITIONALLY 
DESIGNED MEMORIALS 

 M J SLY 
Monumental Stonemason 

  
New Memorials, Additional Inscriptions 

Restorations, Free Home Visits 
Free Brochure 

Marlborough (01672) 516797 
Email:  martin@mjsly.co.uk 
Website:  www.mjsly.co.uk 

 Workshop & Showroom at Pelham Court, 
London Road, 

Marlborough, Wiltshire 

 

“PAMCAKES” 
 

Bespoke Cakes for your special 
occasions (any age group).  

Traditional and 3D, cupcakes and 
some Wedding Cakes.  See my FB 
page “pamcakes of netheravon”  

for more details & website 
pamcakesofnetheravon.co.uk 

     pamcakes@writeme.com or call 
07919656141  

  

Oil Boiler Servicing  
Commissioning & Repairs 

 

Call Graham C Brown & Son 
01980 622737      

 
Fully Qualified                    Fully Insured  
 
 

Experienced Technician 
 

SEAN DEVINE  
PAINTER & DECORATOR  

Free estimates.   

Fully insured. 

For local professional service call: 

07870 454884  or 01980 630864  
 

email: seandevine2@outlook.com 

 

Kate Robinson Flowers 
Award winning wedding and 

event florist.  

Stylish and elegant arrangements 

for venues, church and bridal party  

Call Kate on 07906 580361 

Or go to:  

www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk 

mailto:benford08@btinternet.com
http://www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk/
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Tel: 01980 655552 
Fax: 01980 
652351 
 

PETS, PANELS, AGGREGRATE 
 

BUILDING,GARDENING & DIY  

Bits & Pieces (Durrington Ltd) 

 

Proprietors: P & M Conn 
 

37 – 39 Bulford 
Road, Durrington 
Wiltshire SP4 8DL 
 

Tina’s Hairdressers 
High Street, Netheravon 

Unisex Salon 
Tel: 01980 670628 

 

Tue 9-5 Wed 9-2 Thurs 1-7 
Fri 9-6 Sat 8.45-2 

 
TIPZ &TOEZ 

nails now available 
Appointments not always necessary 

S.O. CHIMNEY  

SWEEPING 
 

 Camera Surveys 
 Birds Nests Removed 
 Fully Insured 
 NCSSA Registered 
 Friendly Local Service 
 Cowls Fitted 
 

Call Sean on 07881 206536 
seanoades@hotmail.com 

TIM BUCKLAND 

BOILER MAINTENANCE 
  

FOR SERVICE AND BREAKDOWNS 
 

Friendly and efficient service 
Wide stock of boiler spares in stock 

  
VERY COMPETITIVE PRICES 

  
Also AGAs and RAYBURNs serviced 

  
Tel:   01980 551386  

CHIMNEY SWEEPING & SURVEYS 
POTS&COWLS FITTED 

FLUE LINER INSTALLATIONS 
BURNER INSTALLATION 

FOR RATES &APPOINTMENTS 
CALL PETE ON 07432 899715 

01672 811650 
www.southernchimneyservices.co.uk 
southernchimneyservices@gmail.com 

Advertise here for only 
 

£22 per 1/8 page  £48 
per 1/3 page  

£60 per 1/2 page  and 
£100 per full page   

for 10 issues 

Call Jeni Scott-Dalgleish 
on 01980-670210 or 07779 

986920  

Valleywide Taxis of Pewsey  
now has a lady driver in  

West Chisenbury 
 8 seater and wheelchair  

accessible vehicles available 
 *FREEPHONE*  0800 170 7575 

to book  
Advance bookings can also be 
made via our Facebook Page 



www.enfordnewsletter.org                                 March 2019

26 

 

  

ENFORD FOOTBALL CLUB is running weekly Saturday  
morning Junior Football Sessions (during school term time)  

Contact Ollie Stagg 01980670634  
for further information and to join in! 

Day Activity Time Contact 

Mon 
Yoga Beginners  
Yoga Intermediate 

6.00pm – 7.15 pm 
7.30pm—9.00pm 

 

Emma Petitt 01980 670510 
yoga@emmapetitt.co.uk  

Tues 
Enford Film Club 
 

4th Tuesday in the 
month  

Doors open 7.00 pm 
Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 01980 670501  

Wed Short Mat Bowls 
7.30 pm – 10.00pm 

October to April 
David Spencer 01980 670526 
spencersgb@yahoo.co.uk 

Thu Pilates 8.45 am – 9.45am 
Nicci Caswell 01980 625245 
nicci@thecaswells.uk 

Thu Camera Club 
8.00 pm – 9.00 pm 
1st  Thursday in the 

month 

Martin Webb 01980 670537 
webb14@btinternet.com 

Thu Gardening Club 
7.00pm – 9.00 pm 

2nd  Thursday in the 
month 

Fanny Middleton 01980 671645 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com  

Fri    

Sat 
Children’s Football 
Coaching Sessions 

10.00am -11.00 am 
Recreation Ground 

Steve Todd 01980 670934 
STODD@qinetiq.com  

Contact Details: 

Booking Officer 01980 670501 
enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com 
www.enfordnewsletter.org 

 
Chairman   01980 670501 
Deputy Chairman  01980 671017 
Grounds Officer  01980 670210 
Maintenance Officer 01980 670526 
 

Private Parties 
 

Planning a children’s 
party?  

Celebrating a special  

birthday or anniversary?  

The hall is the perfect 

venue for weddings and 

parties! 
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 VILLAGE COMMITTEES 

PARISH COUNCIL 

Chairman  Richard Roberts    671055 
Vice Chairman Peter Cliffe-Roberts    671676 
Parish Clerk  Elizabeth Harrison    670034 
Councillors  Jane Young             670532 
   Anthony D’Arcy Irvine (Rep Tidworth Area 
   Board/Village Hall)    670501 
   David Harbottle     670932  
   Parochial Church Council   670955  
   Bruce Waight     670113 
   Pat Holdway     671792 
   Mark Hiskett (PROW)     670955  
   Vick Exley (Police & Neighbourhood Watch) 07870 189235  
   Diane Christie-Rundle     671769 
   Peter Cliffe-Roberts (Planning Committee) 671676 
    
 
 

VILLAGE HALL  

 Chairman and   Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 
Booking Officer   (670501) 
Vice Chairman      Maggie Maund     
Treasurer       Hannah Tucker 
Secretary                 Maggie Maund 
PC Rep        A D’Arcy-Irvine 
Camera Club            Jane Young 
PCC     Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 
Newsletter   Jacqui Elkins 
Property Officer      David Spencer 
Grounds Officer      Hamish Scott-Dalgleish 
Gardening Club  Rosemary Cox 
Short Mat Bowls  David Spencer 
Junior Football Club  Ollie Stagg 

NETHERAVON SCHOOL (Part of Salisbury Plain Academies) 

NEWSLETTER  

 
 
Chair           Vacant      
Vice Chair         Jane Young 
Secretary         Ann Houghton 
Treasurer         Roz Perry 
Advertising         Jeni Scott-Dalgleish  
Village Hall Rep     Jacqui Elkins 
Parish Council Rep    Jane Young 
Compiler:       Sue Cosgrove 
Committee Member   Gay Monk 
   Diane Christie-Rundle  
 
        

Church Wardens  Henry Middleton 
   Sue de Candole 
Treasurer             Tom Hunter 
Secretary             Tom Hunter 
Council Members: Mary Burdick 
            Anastasia Dubovic,  
   Fanny Middleton 

   Tim Edwards  
   Michael Whitaker  
 

Chairman of Governors Mrs Dot Georgeson  

Head Teacher   Mrs Gillian Durrans  

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
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 YOUR DIARY March 2019 (For regular Village Hall dates, see page 29) 

1st Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 

2nd Sat 
Youth football 10am V. Hall/ 
Nearly New Sale, Phoenix Hall Netheravon 11am 

3rd Sun Holy Communion, 9.30am Enford Church 

4th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

5th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

6th Wed 
Lenten Lunch, Enford 12noon (see p12)/Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

7th Thu 
Black box, Blue bin/Hub in the Pub 10am The Swan/ 
Camera Club V. Hall 8pm 

8th Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm 

9th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall/Jumble Sale 2pm V. Hall 

10th Sun Team Service, Netheravon 10:30am (Bishop of Salisbury speaking) 

11th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

12th Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Parish Council Meeting 7:30pm V. Hall/                  
Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

13th Wed 
Lenten Lunch, Haxton 12noon (see p12)/Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

14th Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 10am The Swan/ 
Gardening Club V. Hall 7pm 

15th Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/ 
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm 

16th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall 

17th Sun Breakfast Church 9:30am Enford Church 

18th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

19th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

20th Wed 
Lenten Lunch, Netheravon 12noon (see p12)/Exercise night 6:30pm V. 
Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

21st Thu Black box, Blue bin/The Hub Cafe 10am The Swan 

22nd Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm 

23rd Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall 

24th Sun Evensong, 6pm Enford Church 

25th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

26th Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Film Club V. Hall 7pm for 7:30pm/ 
Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

27th Wed 
Lenten Lunch, Figheldean 12noon (see p12)/ 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

28th Thu Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 10am The Swan 

29th Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm 

30th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall 

31st Sun Mothering Sunday Evensong, 6pm Enford Church 


